## A Worker-Centric Trade Agenda Needs to Focus on Competitiveness, Including Robust IP Protections

ROBERT D. ATKINSON, JACI MCDOLE, AND NIGEL CORY | FEBRUARY 2022

In his shift to a "worker-centric trade agenda," President Biden should reject the counsel of anticorporate, antitrade progressives who deny that U.S. companies' interests align with U.S. workers' interests. A new competitiveness-focused approach to trade policy can support both.

#### **KEY TAKEAWAYS**

- The significant decline of U.S. manufacturing jobs and output due to unbalanced trade and weak U.S. competitiveness provides an opening to rethink trade policy.
- A pivot is overdue because trade policy for too long has prioritized lower prices for imported products over U.S. workers' welfare. But it is critical for the administration to make the right pivot.
- Many progressives see this reassessment as an opening to advance their longstanding agenda that puts the interests of developing countries' workers ahead of the interests of U.S. workers and the U.S. economy.
- They wrongly claim almost any measure that helps large corporations—including intellectual property protection—is counter to U.S. workers' interests.
- The administration should not go down this antitrade path. It should embrace a competitiveness-focused approach to trade that prioritizes market-opening and trade enforcement to advance the interests of U.S. firms and workers in traded sectors.
- This approach would include, among other things, ensuring strong IP provisions are included in trade agreements and trade enforcement.

#### INTRODUCTION

While U.S. trade policy has long been contentious, until recently, the orthodox view was that it should prioritize U.S. consumer interests. But the significant decline of U.S. manufacturing jobs and output due to unbalanced trade (and weak U.S. competitiveness) has provided an opening to rethink this policy.<sup>1</sup> Because of this and other factors, President Biden and key administration officials have spoken about the need to shift to a worker-centric trade agenda, turning away from the traditional approach.

But while such a pivot is overdue—for too long, trade policy prioritized lower prices for imported products over workers' welfare—it is critical for the administration to make the right move; one that would boost U.S. global competitiveness and help U.S. firms and their workers compete in global markets.<sup>2</sup> This may be difficult because significant forces in the Democrat party advocate for a trade policy that would ultimately hurt U.S. competitiveness, firms, and workers.

Many progressives see the administration's reassessment as an opening to advance their longstanding antiglobalization and anticorporate agenda. They equate almost any trade provision or policy, including foreign intellectual property (IP) protection, that helps large U.S. corporations as inherently counter to U.S. workers' interests. To be sure, some provisions in trade agreements that protect U.S corporations' economic interests don't do much to help U.S. workers, but the majority of provisions do in fact create an alignment of corporate and U.S. worker interests. This is because many trade provisions lead to greater U.S. sales, which in turn benefits U.S. jobs. For example, strong IP rights in trade agreements support workers in the many U.S. sectors that depend on IP for increased global revenues.

As such, the Biden administration should reject the anticorporate, antitrade counsel and not go down this dead-end path. Rather, it should articulate, advance, and work for a new competitiveness-focused trade approach. This agenda would not reflexively prioritize consumer interests, especially when doing so would hurt companies and workers in the United States because of unfair foreign trade practices. But it would prioritize market opening and trade enforcement to advance the interests of traded-sector firms in the United States, especially those in key, strategic industries that pay above-average wages. This approach would include, among other things, ensuring the inclusion of strong IP provisions in trade agreements.

This report discusses the debate over trade policy, articulating the three main potential plans: 1) maintaining the current approach; 2) rejecting the current approach in favor of one that views large-firm interests as antithetical to U.S. worker and national interests, and 3) evolving to a competitiveness-focused approach that works to align U.S. corporate interests with national interests. It then focuses on one aspect of such a new trade policy—IP protection—analyzing arguments made by proponents of weak IP in U.S. trade policy. It then provides a summary of the arguments and studies showing that advancing the interests of U.S. companies in trade policy, including in IP protection, usually benefits U.S. workers. Finally, it concludes with recommendations for the Biden administration and Congress:

• The Biden administration should move forward with trade engagement around the world using a competitiveness-focused trade approach, which, among other things, includes support for strong IP and digital trade provisions in trade agreements and enforcement.

- The Biden administration should put foreign IP theft on the agenda for cooperation with like-minded countries, such as in the U.S.-EU Trade and Technology Council (TTC).
- As the U.S. government reengages in trade, it should continue to be the world's leading supporter of strong IP provisions in trade agreements. This means, as the United States hopefully once again negotiates future trade agreements, it should continue to press to insert robust IP protections in the agreements.
- Congress should enact measures to better protect IP at home, such as the Stopping and Excluding Commercial Rip-offs and Espionage with United States Trade Secrets Act of 2021 (SECRETS Act).

#### THE NEEDED REBALANCING OF U.S. TRADE POLICY

U.S. trade policy has traditionally prioritized Americans' role as consumers. On this basis, many trade policy experts minimized the impact of unfair Chinese practices, including rampant dumping and currency manipulation.<sup>3</sup> After all, why shouldn't we let the Chinese government subsidize U.S. consumers, even if it hurts U.S. workers and companies? Low prices are a benefit, goes the thinking, even if the products come from mercantilist distortions.

Mainstream trade policy has also long been industry agnostic—even sometimes favoring domestic, nontraded industries (e.g., solar panel installers) over traded industries (e.g., solar panel producers). Likewise, mainstream trade is predominantly guided by the overarching goal of opening more markets to global trade and, as such, has not always adequately prioritized key countries that impact U.S. competitiveness. In addition, it places more emphasis on market opening than on trade enforcement. Finally, until recently, mainstream trade policy largely ignored, or even disparaged, a domestic competitiveness agenda, relying on nostrums such as "countries should just focus on their comparative advantages" and "potato chips, computer chips, what's the difference?"—meaning don't treat one industry any differently than another.

	Mainstream Trade Policy	Populist Trade Policy	Competitiveness Trade Policy
Goal	Consumer welfare	Limiting large corporation success	U.S. competitiveness
Industry targets	All industries	Small business	Key export industries
Country targets	All	Developing nations	Key challengers
Focus on enforcement	Moderate	Weak	Strong
Willingness to trade off U.S. economic interests for other international interests	High	High	Low
Importance of market access for U.S. firms	High	Low	High
Importance of a domestic competitiveness agenda	Low/moderate	Low	High
Importance of worker adjustment policies	Moderate	High	High

#### Table 1: Three potential approaches to trade policy

The 2016 election of President Trump was a wake-up call, leading many in the trade policy community to question, or even rethink, the conventional approach to trade. Emblematic was a 2020 report by the Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, which notes that trade "policies left too many American communities vulnerable to economic dislocation and overreached in trying to effect broad societal change within other countries."<sup>4</sup>

Thus, it is not surprising that United States Trade Representative (USTR) Katherine Tai advocated for a "worker-centric" trade policy that will "protect and empower workers, drive wage growth, and lead to better economic outcomes for all Americans."<sup>5</sup> Tai rightly stated that "people are not just consumers, they are also workers and wage earners."<sup>6</sup> Similarly, in a speech on "a foreign policy for the American people," Secretary of State Blinken stated, "Our approach now will be different … our trade policies will need to answer very clearly how they will grow the American middle-class, create new and better jobs, and benefit all Americans, not only those for whom the economy is already working."<sup>7</sup>

As such, the shift to a trade policy focusing on Americans in their role as workers, not just consumers, is much needed. The actual operationalism of such a shift is yet to be determined, which makes the debate over this new trade policy approach so critical. As *Financial Times* columnist Rana Foroohar wrote, "The point is that the US doesn't have a new, unifying theory for trade policy in our post-neoliberal era. It needs one, now."<sup>8</sup> Indeed it does need one now; but it must be the right one.

The Biden administration should reject anticorporate, antitrade counsel. Rather, it should advance a new, competitiveness-focused trade approach concentrating on Americans in their role as workers, not just consumers.

Anticorporate populists, progressives, and radicals view this policy opening with exhilaration, hoping to finally have their approach and agenda become dominant. There should be no doubt that their agenda is grounded in an aversion to global economic integration. They (wrongly) see this as enabling a race to the bottom that only benefits large corporations while limiting the ability of nations to impose their own domestic rules. The reality is that many potential trade rules—such as limits on subsidies and currency manipulation—are, in fact, tools against a race to the bottom.

Most problematic is that their desired approach is grounded in a belief that large corporations are inherently problematic, there is almost no overlap between corporate interests and worker interests, and, in fact, the interests are antithetical. Rather than assessing trade policies on whether they support policies that generate progressive outcomes—such as an expansion of highwage domestic industries in traded sectors—many progressives now judge trade on whether it advances or hurts the corporate sector. And because larger markets, whether because of domestic growth or trade integration, enable firms to become larger, they generally oppose trade enhancement. It's why progressive economist Joe Stiglitz wrote that we must "tame globalization," which, among other things, means no more trade agreements.<sup>21</sup> It's why the Economic Liberties' Rethink Trade project's "program will fight to replace existing and proposed trade pact rules that expand and lock in corporate power."<sup>9</sup> And it is why anticorporate progressives tout slogans such as "think globally, act locally," by which they mean embrace the

interests of workers of the world (rather than American workers) and structure economies to be dominated by small firms serving local and regional markets.

For these anticorporate progressives, trade policy should help workers, and can do so without helping large businesses. Moreover, their goal is not just to help U.S. workers but to help all workers around the world, especially in developing nations. In this sense, they see the divergence of interests not between the U.S. economy and other economies, but between the workers of the world and corporate interests. That is why they are willing to trade off U.S. interests to advance developing-nation interests, such as free access to U.S. IP and turning a blind eye to issues such as data localization.

This is also why they falsely argue that strong provisions in trade agreements will stop the U.S. government from taking needed domestic action, such as enacting privacy legislation law, putting in place artificial intelligence (AI) regulation, or changing antitrust laws.<sup>10</sup> In most cases, however, trade provisions constrain domestic policy only if the policies unfairly discriminate against foreign firms. But they know that such alarmist, anticorporate rhetoric is emotionally arousing: "You too can be a warrior for fairness against evil corporations, but only if you completely restructure U.S. trade policy."

If the Biden administration wants to prevent U.S. global economic competitiveness from sliding even further, it faces a fundamental choice: stick with the conventional approach, embrace the anticorporate populist approach, or embrace a competitiveness-focused approach. The conventional approach has its merits, but it doesn't adequately address foreign challenges to U.S. competitiveness. It also suffers from growing misgivings in its validity. The populist approach sounds appealing—who can be against helping U.S. workers?—but going down this path will mean a more isolated America with declining national economic and diplomatic power. The competitiveness approach has the advantage of supporting Americans in their roles as both workers and consumers by helping ensure economic competitiveness while simultaneously offering a chance to rebuild trust in trade and globalization among American voters.

A new competitiveness and worker-focused trade agenda should mean the following:

- 1. Better addressing unfair foreign trade practices that, while potentially helping U.S. consumers in the short run, hurt Americans in their role as workers. This means no longer turning a blind eye to foreign currency manipulation and taking tougher action against direct and indirect foreign government subsidies to producers.
- 2. Rethinking long-standing trade strategies that sacrifice the U.S. market (and firms in the United States) for foreign policy goals, such as allowing countries eligible for Generalized System of Preferences (GSP) benefits tariff-free access to the U.S. market even if their domestic trade policies hurt the U.S. economy, such as being on the 301 Watch List for IP infringement. It means rejecting the notion that signing more trade deals is of such paramount importance that the United States will be the one making the majority of trade concessions just to get a deal. If other nations have more protectionist trade policies than the United States does, the United States should not be the one making concessions to get them to join any agreement. Rather, if these nations do not join an agreement, the United States should enact unilateral, reciprocal restrictions.

- 3. Ensuring that some labor and environmental protections are built into agreements. However, it would be unreasonable to expect less-developed nations to have the same level of protection as a developed country such as the United States. Moreover, the International Trade Administration noted that "the research finds no clear evidence that countries can improve their trade performance by maintaining poor labor conditions, contrary to the 'race to the bottom' point of view."<sup>11</sup> In other words, policymakers should have realistic and modest expectations of what can be achieved for American workers by strengthening developing-nation worker protection laws. This is far from a panacea.
- 4. **Strengthening digital protections,** including ensuring cross-border flows of legal data (as opposed to digital piracy, for example) banning digital localization policies (e.g., local requirements for cloud computing centers), banning mandatory disclosure of source code, and any digital policies that discriminate against U.S. companies. However, this does not mean limiting what countries do with their own domestic digital policies, such as with regard to privacy or emerging technology regulation, as long as those regulations do not discriminate based on the nationality of the company doing business in the local market.
- 5. Showing a greater willingness to unilaterally impose tariffs against other nations whose actions violate the spirit, if not the rules, of the World Trade Organization (WTO) in ways that harm U.S. workers. For example, there is no rationale for the United States imposing a tariff of only 2.5 percent on Chinese auto imports when China imposes a 15 percent tariff on U.S. auto imports. Similarly, the U.S. government should be more willing to impose import restrictions on foreign companies' products based on IP theft, as the Senate's SECRETS Act would do.
- 6. **Strengthening antidumping rules** to better protect U.S. workers (and firms) from harm. This means waiving current provisions requiring a demonstration of harm. Foreign dumping is a distortion of trade and as such should be actionable the moment it occurs—versus after damage to U.S. firms and workers is evident.
- 7. **Insisting on reciprocity** in such areas as foreign direct investment and government procurement. For example, the U.S. government should not procure goods or services from countries that do not have reciprocal government procurement systems that are open to firms in the United States.
- 8. Putting in place well-funded domestic competitiveness policies to help the United States boost exports of high value-added domestic production. Gone would be the days of assuming that open markets automatically mean strong firms and good jobs in the United States. This also means focusing not just on blue-collar production jobs in factories, important as they are. Production of engineering-, science-, and software-based goods and services also generates needed exports and good jobs, as does the production of intellectual content such as movies, music, and video games.
- 9. Focusing more on corporate competitiveness, defined as performance that generates high value-added economic activity and good jobs in the United States. To imply, as some proponents of a worker-oriented trade agenda do, that all U.S. foreign investment only benefits those corporations and not American workers is overly simplistic. The reality of the global economy is that U.S. multinationals must have facilities in other countries

(just as hundreds of large foreign corporations have facilities in the United States). The goal of trade policy should be to further investments with mutual gains to the U.S. economy, as these investments can help expand companies' U.S. employment. As such, it's important not to lose sight of the fact that over half of U.S. private-sector employees work for large companies. If these companies are not competitive in foreign markets, they will not employ as many workers here at home.

However, a competitiveness and worker-oriented approach does not mean substituting one extreme focus (on consumers) with another one (on workers). For example, this would not mean pulling back from global engagement. Nor would it mean imposing tariffs beyond a response to foreign unfair trade practices. Also, it would not mean an end to market-opening efforts or new trade agreements. But it would mean that any new deals will adequately protect U.S. trade interests.

Several anti-IP advocates are taking advantage of the Biden administration's reassessment to advance their long-standing agenda to weaken IP rights.

Finally, there are at least two issues trade-populist skeptics argue should be fundamentally changed as we move toward a worker-oriented trade strategy. The first is the role of the Investor State Dispute Settlement (ISDS) process, which provides certain protections to foreign investors against capricious state "takings," adjudicated through a third-party court system. There is certainly some legitimacy in the claim that ISDS makes it safer for U.S. companies to invest in other nations. But at the same time, it protects U.S. assets, which in turn can help U.S. workers. The key here is establishing the right balance, ensuring ISDS protects against illegitimate takings that hurt U.S. firms—and, by definition, their U.S. workers—but does not limit foreign countries from putting in place legitimate domestic regulations.

The second issue is how trade agreements should deal with IP protection. Like ISDS, most trade populists argue that IP protection only helps U.S. companies—particularly large companies—and encourages offshoring. Indeed, as the Biden administration engages in this critical reassessment, several anti-IP advocates are taking advantage to advance their long-standing agenda to weaken IP rights, both at home and abroad. Unlike ISDS, where there are good arguments on either side (pro and con), when it comes to ensuring strong IP in trade agreements, the populists' argument is lacking in merit. Any trade policy focused on ensuring the well-being of U.S. workers should focus on robust IP protection, as it benefits Americans in their roles as both consumers and workers. The rest of this report examines IP policy in trade.

#### THE ATTACKS ON IP IN TRADE AGREEMENTS

The antitrade, anti-IP populist forces make three main arguments for scrapping IP from trade policy, especially a "worker-oriented" policy. First, they argue IP has no place in trade agreements. Second, they claim IP only benefits "big business" and the "elite." And third, they argue IP harms citizens of developing nations.

Essentially, the anti-IP campaign asserts that IP, both at home and abroad, hurts U.S. workers and the middle class. Such claims are not new. They were at the heart of strident opposition to the United States-Mexico-Canada (USMCA) trade agreement's IP chapter (even though it

required no changes to U.S. law) as well as to the Transpacific Partnership (TPP) agreement.<sup>12</sup> But these advocates were wrong then and are still wrong now.

#### Argument 1: IP Doesn't Belong in Trade Agreements

Critics of IP try to frame it as irrelevant to trade and therefore contend trade agreements should not address IP. Liberal economist Paul Krugman spoke for many critics when he wrote that the TPP "is not a trade agreement. It's about intellectual property and dispute settlement."<sup>13</sup> Likewise, Joseph Stiglitz stated, "These [trade] agreements go well beyond trade, governing investment and intellectual property as well, imposing fundamental changes to countries' legal, judicial, and regulatory frameworks."<sup>14</sup> Economist Jagdish Bhagwati thinks that IP rights should never have been included in the WTO agenda, claiming "Intellectual property protection is not a trade issue."<sup>15</sup> Many of these critics believe it is acceptable for WTO to deal with traditional trade issues such as tariffs and market access (along with other behind-theborder matters related to investment or sanitary and phytosanitary measures), but not IP.

But the reality is that what goes on "behind-the-border"—including with regard to IP—is central to shaping trade in the 21st century. In fact, many trade agreements specifically intend to harmonize the laws of different nations. Thus, the idea that reducing a tariff on a widget is a legitimate part of a trade agreement but reducing theft—through robust IP enforcement—is not legitimate is simply illogical. Rather, weak or nonexistent IP protections and enforcement can, and do, act as a non-tariff barrier, causing substantial distortions in international trade, especially in the global digital economy.<sup>16</sup>

Thus, excluding IP from trade agreements altogether ignores IP's true economic role. And in a world of fast-paced technology, such policy actions look to the past rather than the future.

#### **Argument 2: IP Only Helps Big Corporations, Not American Workers**

In reality, the opponents' argument that "IP doesn't belong in trade agreements" is a red herring for their real complaint that IP protection only helps big U.S. corporations. Joe Stiglitz, Dean Baker, and Arjun Jayadev argued, "The IP standards advanced countries favor typically are designed not to maximize innovation and scientific progress, but to maximize the profits of big pharmaceutical companies and others able to sway trade negotiations."<sup>17</sup>

Presumably, if IP maximized profits for small-to-medium enterprises (SMEs), that would be acceptable (though IP opponents rarely allow even that mere distinction). As discussed below, IP protections are vital for many SMEs.

### When a foreign company infringes on a U.S. company's IP, it takes sales and jobs from the U.S. company.

A related argument is that IP does little to help the U.S. economy or U.S. workers, so policymakers shouldn't waste political capital on it. According to Lawrence Summers, companies pushing for IP protection reflect "elite concerns" and don't contribute much to U.S. employment or tax revenue.<sup>18</sup> As also discussed below, the data proves otherwise.

An even more outlandish argument holds that American workers somehow benefit from other nations growing their economy using American-produced IP thanks to weak or no IP laws and

enforcement. According to Jake Werner, a researcher at Boston University's Global Development Policy Center:

China's growing wealth has been the most important driver of growth in the global economy for the last 30 years. That growth hasn't just benefited people in China but also millions of U.S. workers who produce things for export, and universities in the U.S., and filmmakers in the U.S. All of these American industries would have faced stagnant demand if it hadn't been for the Chinese government's success in enriching their society through the violation of intellectual property laws.<sup>19</sup>

These growing nations gladly avail themselves of U.S. IP protections while violating the IP rights of U.S. companies. In the end, U.S. workers have the most to lose from such double-dealing practices. The United States must not allow foreign and state-sponsored entities to profit at the expense of U.S. workers and companies. A worker-centered trade policy, by definition, must make American workers a top priority.

#### **Argument 3: IP Hurts Citizens in Developing Nations**

The "IP helping big corporations" argument has a twin: IP in trade policy hurts the masses in developing countries. In other words, if the United States wants to help the developing world, it should not require such countries to enforce or adopt stronger IP standards. For Stiglitz, "the economic institutions and laws protecting knowledge in today's advanced economies are increasingly inadequate to govern global economic activity and are poorly suited to meet the needs of developing countries and emerging markets."<sup>20</sup>

A worker-centered trade policy, by definition, must make American workers a top priority.

While the scholarly evidence on this point is mixed, its resolution should not guide U.S. trade policy, which is supposed to maximize U.S. national interests, not those of developing nations. If there is any trade-off involved, it is not between U.S. workers and big U.S. businesses; it's between the interests of America and the interests of other nations. If Stiglitz believes that the United States should sacrifice U.S. worker interests to help workers in developing nations, he has every right to hold that view. But he should be straightforward about his goal and let elected officials consider and debate it.

#### FOREIGN IP PROTECTION BENEFITS U.S. WORKERS

The heart of the "workers versus big business" argument rests on this: Opponents of IP in U.S. trade agreements don't see any overlap between worker and firm interests, as if the latter's success doesn't directly impact the former.<sup>21</sup> Yet, as U.S. Commerce Secretary Raimondo noted, "The president's view, which is strongly my view, is you can have policies that are good for business and good for workers ... It doesn't always have to be either/or."<sup>22</sup>

IP opponents disagree, believing that, to paraphrase former General Motors (GM) CEO "Engine" Charlie Wilson, what is good for GM is by definition bad for GM workers. In essence, they're arguing that there is no overlap between a company's ability to innovate and serve consumer interests and between company interests and worker interests. It's as if none of the revenues from the creation, delivery, and marketing of new digital content, drugs, technologies, or other

products go to the millions of artists, technicians, engineers, scientists, support staff, and others directly or indirectly involved in a broad range of IP-intensive goods and services.

This distorted populist view ignores the economic impact of IP on trade and that U.S. exports and operations overseas have a major impact on the U.S. workforce and operations. In fact, expansion abroad in affiliates of U.S. multinationals, something that the inclusion of IP in trade agreements enables, supports U.S.-parent jobs, rather than destroys them. A study of U.S. multinational corporation services firms finds that affiliate sales abroad increase U.S. employment by promoting intra-firm exports from parent firms to foreign affiliates.<sup>23</sup> Dartmouth's Matthew J. Slaughter found that employment and capital investment in U.S. parents and foreign affiliates rise simultaneously. Total compensation at U.S. parent companies was over \$1.36 trillion in 2006—a per-worker average of \$62,784. This average was \$12,163—fully 24 percent—above the average for the rest of the private sector of \$50,621.<sup>24</sup> In addition, a U.S. Department of Commerce study finds that export-intensive industries pay more on average and the export earnings premium is larger for blue-collar workers in production and support occupations than for white-collar workers in management and professional occupations.<sup>25</sup> Specifically, such workers earn a 19 percent premium in export-intensive manufacturing industries and a 17.6 percent premium in export-intensive services industries.

# Anti-IP advocates seek to be on the side of the angels. They think that creativity, content creation, and innovation are not dependent on IP and that consumers and workers can have it all: weak IP rights and more IP (and thus innovation). If only that were true.

IP protections in trade agreements are also important because they make it easier to prevent foreign theft of all forms of U.S. IP, including patents, trademarks, and copyrights. When a foreign company infringes on a U.S. patent to illegally sell a product such as a computer chip, it takes sales and jobs from the U.S. company. When a foreign company infringes on a U.S. trademark to illegally sell a product such as designer clothing, it takes sales and jobs from the U.S. company infringes on a U.S. copyright to illegally sell a product such as a hit movie, it takes sales and jobs from the U.S. company. When a foreign company. With the United States being the leader in innovation and creation, foreign IP protection is particularly important to the U.S. economy and U.S. job creation and retention.

Hence, many U.S. union leaders support strong IP in U.S. trade policy. In August 2021, union executives representing workers from the U.S. entertainment industry spoke with USTR Tai and "emphasized the importance of copyright protections in trade agreements," especially pertaining to piracy and royalty collections.<sup>26</sup> Without support from trade agreements and bilateral agreements between collective rights organizations (commonly referred to as CROs), creators cannot collect royalties earned in foreign markets. President of the AFL-CIO labor federation, Richard Trumka, said digital piracy has caused "countless" job losses in the heavily unionized media and arts sectors.<sup>27</sup> The boom in IP-enabled industries and career opportunities that didn't exist at the turn of the century (such as gamers and influencers) also shows IP protection is vital for future job growth.

Likewise, a study by the Pharmaceutical Industry Labor-Management Association (PILMA, a coalition of labor unions and pharma companies involved in pharma construction and

maintenance) estimates 447 pharma and biotech projects were constructed between 2015 and 2020, requiring 58.7 million labor hours across 14 states.<sup>28</sup> Many of these projects depend on foreign sales and licensing agreements, which rely on strong IP protection.

IP enables stronger U.S. firms and employment in firms of all sizes.<sup>29</sup> A study of 127,000 firms by the European Union Intellectual Property Office finds that those who own IP rights generate 20 percent higher revenues per employee and pay 19 percent higher wages on average than their contemporaries do. Although only 9 percent of small businesses own IP, the firms that do have almost 32 percent more revenue per employee than firms that do not.<sup>30</sup>

To say IP is an elitist concern reserved for big businesses blatantly ignores a vital part of advanced industries and tech leadership. Start-ups—especially those in research and development-intensive industries such as tech, pharma, and biotech—literally would not exist without IP protection. IP portfolios that include patents and trade secrets enable start-ups and SMEs to gain vital capital by showing potential investors a possible return on their investments.<sup>31</sup>

#### **The Effect of Piracy on Creative Industries**

Piracy affects middle-class workers in gaming, software, content creation, music, visual arts, performing arts, AI, app development, streaming, broadcasting, literary arts, and more. For example, one study estimates that digital video piracy results in an estimated 230,000 to 560,000 job losses in the U.S. content-production sector and between \$47.5 billion and \$115.3 billion in reduced gross domestic product (GDP) each year. While piracy remains a problem in the United States, the study indicates that most of these losses are due to digital video piracy of U.S. content by people outside the United States.<sup>32</sup>

Take the U.S. movie sector as an example. Weak or no IP would result in unemployment for many of the almost 350,000 U.S. workers directly employed in the video and sound recording industries.<sup>33</sup> The lengthy, scrolling credits at the end of a big-budget movie show that hundreds of workers are required to bring one film to life. And it's not just actors, directors, writers, and camera operators. Films also require sound technicians, electricians, carpenters, lighting specialists, costumers, metal workers, pyrotechnical experts, choreographers, stunt coordinators, armorers, prop and set designers, drivers, hairstylists, makeup artists, digital effects programmers, artists, and editors. One study shows a 51 percent increase in the average number of crew members listed during credits for North American cinematic releases from 185 in 2000 to 280 in 2018.<sup>34</sup> This same study shows a direct correlation between a film's budget and the number of crew credits.

The impact of big-budget TV shows (e.g., *Fear the Walking Dead*) and movies (e.g., *Avengers: Endgame*, with an estimated \$356,000,000 budget and \$2,797,501,440 worldwide gross, and *Avatar*, with an estimated \$237,000,000 budget and \$2,847,246,080 worldwide gross) is much broader given the money that goes into local economies via groceries, food services, accommodations, transportation, venues, local talent, and other service industries every day during filming; expenditures such as equipment purchases supporting the local and national economy; and higher wages for industry workers.<sup>35</sup> This is to say nothing of the thousands employed by movie theaters, performance venues, broadcasters, advertising agencies, talent agencies, event coordinators, and the plethora of manufacturers associated with merchandising, all of which rely on the movie, TV, and music industries.

Not only is IP protection vital for all sizes of enterprises and a wide variety of sectors, but IPintensive industries also offer middle-class workers of varying skills and education levels good, high-paying jobs. For example, in 2019, copyright-intensive sectors employed 5.7 million workers who earned an average of \$107,805 annually, which was 43 percent higher than the average compensation (\$75,214) paid to all U.S. employees.<sup>36</sup> And many of these positions do not require degrees.<sup>37</sup>

#### **RECOMMENDATIONS**

The timing of this debate around U.S. trade policy comes during a broader discussion about underlying insecurities and uncertainties U.S. workers face in an age of global competition. The Biden administration needs to find the right combination of domestic and trade policies to allay and address these reasonable concerns. However, this means rejecting the advice and counsel of anticorporate progressives not just because their agenda will hurt U.S. companies, but because their agenda will hurt U.S. workers. As such, the Biden administration and Congress should do the following:

- 1. Work to restructure trade law, policy, and practice along the lines discussed above.
- 2. **Expeditiously reengage with the rest of the world on a robust trade agenda.** Hopefully, Congress will soon pass and fully fund a national competitiveness bill. Additional trade engagement—including multilateral trade agreements—and agreements grounded in a competitiveness-focused approach to trade will complement the bill.
- 3. As the U.S. government reengages in trade, it should continue to be the world's leading supporter of strong IP provisions in trade agreements. This means, as the United States hopefully once again negotiates future trade agreements, it should continue to press to insert robust IP protections into the agreements.
- 4. **Put IP theft on the agenda for cooperation with like-minded countries.** The United States should engage like-minded partners on new tools to counter IP theft, especially from China. Just as the United States should add countering IP theft to the agenda for cooperation with the European Union and Japan to the "Trilateral Framework," it should be added to the agenda for the TTC.
- 5. Enact new measures to better protect IP at home. The Biden administration and Congress should ensure that U.S. firms have the legal tools they need to protect themselves from state-sponsored IP theft, especially from Chinese-backed firms. For example, the Biden administration should support the SECRETS Act.<sup>38</sup> Senators Cornyn (R-TX), Coons (D-DE), and Young (R-IN) introduced the bill to amend the Tariff Act of 1930 to make it easier for U.S. firms that believe they are victims of IP theft to block imports of products developed with their trade secrets.<sup>39</sup> The bill covers imports of both physical and digital products resulting from IP theft. This is a much-needed bill, as current legal processes addressing IP theft are slow and cumbersome and haven't kept up with the rapid pace of technological innovation.

#### **CONCLUSION**

U.S. trade policy is at a crossroads. The nation cannot go back to the 1990s and 2000s. Nor should it go forward with what will ultimately prove to be an isolationist and antibusiness (and antiworker) trade agenda many progressives are seeking. Rather, the U.S. government and the trade establishment broadly need to embrace a competitiveness-focused trade agenda. Among other things, this means that fighting for the interests of American workers means fighting for the interests of U.S. companies and companies in the United States when they align, as they usually do, with U.S. economic and worker interests.

#### **Acknowledgments**

The authors would like to thank Stephen Ezell for their assistance with this report. Any errors or omissions are the authors' responsibility alone.

#### **About the Authors**

Robert D. Atkinson (@RobAtkinsonITIF) is the founder and president of ITIF. Atkinson's books include *Big Is Beautiful: Debunking the Myth of Small Business* (MIT, 2018), *Innovation Economics: The Race for Global Advantage* (Yale, 2012), *Supply-Side Follies: Why Conservative Economics Fails, Liberal Economics Falters, and Innovation Economics Is the Answer* (Rowman Littlefield, 2007), and *The Past and Future of America's Economy: Long Waves of Innovation That Power Cycles of Growth* (Edward Elgar, 2005). Atkinson holds a Ph.D. in city and regional planning from the University of North Carolina, Chapel Hill.

Nigel Cory (@nigelcory) is associate director of trade policy at ITIF. He focuses on cross-border data flows, data governance, IP, and how they each relate to digital trade and the broader digital economy. Cory previously worked as a researcher in the Southeast Asia Program at the Center for Strategic and International Studies. Prior to that, he worked for eight years in Australia's Department of Foreign Affairs and Trade, which included positions working on G20 global economic and trade issues and the Doha Development Round.

Jaci McDole is a senior policy analyst covering IP and innovation policy at ITIF. She focuses on IP and its correlations to global innovation and trade. McDole holds a double BA in Music Business and Radio-Television with a minor in Marketing, an MS in Education, and a JD with a specialization in IP (Southern Illinois University Carbondale). McDole previously worked at the Institute for Intellectual Property Research, an organization she co-founded to study and further robust global IP policies. Her previous work includes stints with a small record label and a nonprofit royalty collective.

#### **About ITIF**

The Information Technology and Innovation Foundation (ITIF) is an independent, nonprofit, nonpartisan research and educational institute focusing on the intersection of technological innovation and public policy. Recognized by its peers in the think tank community as the global center of excellence for science and technology policy, ITIF's mission is to formulate and promote policy solutions that accelerate innovation and boost productivity to spur growth, opportunity, and progress. For more information, visit itif.org.

#### **ENDNOTES**

- 1. Adams Nager, "Trade vs. Productivity: What Caused U.S. Manufacturing's Decline and How to Revive It" (ITIF, February 13, 2017), https://itif.org/publications/2017/02/13/trade-vs-productivity-what-caused-us-manufacturings-decline-and-how-revive.
- 2. Ibid.; Adams Nager, "Calling Out China's Mercantilism" (ITIF, June 6, 2016), https://itif.org/publications/2016/06/06/calling-out-chinas-mercantilism.
- 3. William N. Walker and Stanton D. Anderson, "Joe Biden's Inflationary Trade Policy," *The Wall Street Journal*, January 4, 2022, https://www.wsj.com/articles/joe-bidens-inflationary-trade-policy-tariffs-trump-prices-wages-workers-steel-aluminum-unions-big-labor-11641336748.
- 4. Salman Ahmed et al., "Making U.S. Foreign Policy Work Better for the Middle Class" (Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, September 23, 2020), https://carnegieendowment.org/2020/09/23/making-u.s.-foreign-policy-work-better-for-middle-class-pub-82728.
- 5. Office of the United States Trade Representative (USTR), *Fact Sheet: 2021 Trade Agenda and 2020 Annual Report* (Washington, D.C.: USTR, 2021), https://ustr.gov/about-us/policy-offices/press-office/fact-sheets/2021/march/fact-sheet-2021-trade-agenda-and-2020-annual-report.
- 6. Bob Davis, "Biden Team Promises New Look in Trade Policy," *The Wall Street Journal*, January 24, 2021, https://www.wsj.com/articles/biden-team-promises-new-look-in-trade-policy-11611484201.
- 7. U.S. Department of State, "A Foreign Policy for the American People," speech by Antony J. Blinken, March 3, 2021, https://www.state.gov/a-foreign-policy-for-the-american-people/.
- 8. Rana Foroohar, "US trade policy needs a radical redesign," *Financial Times*, February 6, 2022, https://www.ft.com/content/1abb98e8-576e-4a42-8c1d-97663f057f7d.
- 9. "Rethink Trade," American Economic Liberties Project, accessed February 8, 2022, https://www.economicliberties.us/rethink-trade/.
- 10. Ibid.
- 11. Samira Salem and Faina Rozental, "Labor Standards and Trade: A Review of Recent Empirical Evidence," *USITC Journal of International Commerce and Economics*, August 2012, https://www.usitc.gov/publications/332/journals/laborstandardsandtrade.pdf.
- 12. USTR, "The United States-Mexico-Canada Agreement Fact Sheet: Intellectual Property," fact sheet, https://ustr.gov/sites/default/files/files/Press/fs/USMCA/USMCA\_IP.pdf; For example, Public Citizen analysis of USMCA claims it "extend(s) beyond both the WTO's Trade Related Aspects of Intellectual Property Rights terms and the original NAFTA terms to lock in bad U.S. policies that keep prescription drug prices high and export those policies to Mexico and Canada: Public Citizen, "U.S. International Trade Commission Investigation No. TPA-105-003 'United-States-Mexico-Canada Agreement: Likely Impact

on the U.S. Economy and on Specific Industry Sectors,'" pre-hearing brief, Washington, DC, October 30, 2018, https://www.citizen.org/wpcontent/uploads/migration/public\_citizen\_pre-hearing\_brief\_nafta\_itc\_study\_tpa-105-003\_002.pdf.

- 13. Paul Krugman, "This Is Not a Trade Agreement," *The New York Times*, April 26, 2015, http://krugman.blogs.nytimes.com/2015/04/26/this-is-not-a-trade-agreement/.
- 14. Joseph Stiglitz, "How Trade Agreements Amount to a Secret Corporate Takeover," *HuffPost*, May 17, 2016, https://www.huffpost.com/entry/trade-agreements-amount-to-corporate-takeover\_b\_7302072.
- Mark Horowitz and Jagdish Bhagwati, "Keep Free Trade Free," *Wired*, September 22, 2008, https://www.wired.com/2008/09/sl-bhagwati/; "Letter to the editor of the financial times (February 21, 2001)," Info Justice website, accessed April 15, 2019, http://infojustice.org/wp-content/uploads/2016/09/bhagwati-LTE-financial-times-02142001.pdf.
- Recognized for many years in U.S. trade policy. For example, see Intellectual Property and Trade: Hearings Before the Subcommittee on Courts, Civil Liberties, and the Administration of Justice of the House Comm. on the Judiciary, 99th Cong., 2d Sess. 51–53. (1986) (statement of Harvey E. Bale, Jr., Asst. U.S. Trade Representative for Trade Policy and Analysis).
- 17. Joseph Stiglitz, Dean Baker, and Arjun Jayadev, "Intellectual Property for the Twenty-First-Century Economy," *Project Syndicate*, October 17, 2017, https://www.project-syndicate.org/commentary/intellectual-property-21st-century-economy-by-joseph-e--stiglitz-et-al-2017-10.
- 18. Davis, "Biden Team Promises New Look in Trade Policy."
- 19. Eric Levitz, "Only the Left Can Save Globalization Now," *New York: Intelligencer*, February 9, 2021, https://nymag.com/intelligencer/2021/02/only-the-left-can-save-globalization-now.html.
- 20. Stiglitz, Baker, and Jayadev, "Intellectual Property for the Twenty-First-Century Economy."
- 21. Tamara Gurevich et al., "Economic Impact of Trade Agreements Implemented Under Trade Authorities Procedures," 2021 Report (Washington, DC: U.S. International Trade Commission, June 2021), https://www.usitc.gov/publications/332/pub5199.pdf.
- James Hohmann, "Want to glimpse the Democrats' future? Look at Gina Raimondo," *The Washington Post*, January 12, 2022, https://www.washingtonpost.com/opinions/2022/01/12/why-gina-raimondo-is-the-real-future-of-the-democratic-party/.
- 23. Jitao Tang and Rosanne Altshuler, "The spillover effects of outward foreign direct investment on home countries: evidence from the United States" (Oxford University Centre for Business Taxation, January 2015),

http://www.sbs.ox.ac.uk/sites/default/files/Business\_Taxation/Docs/Publications/Working\_Papers/Series\_15/WP1503.pdf.

- 24. Employee compensation as measured in the BEA surveys of multinationals includes wages, salaries, and benefits—mandated, contracted, and voluntary. Matthew J. Slaughter, "How U.S. Multinational Companies Strengthen the U.S. Economy" (The United States Council Foundation, Spring 2009), http://www.uscib.org/docs/foundation\_multinationals.pdf; Academic studies for the United States and many other countries have repeatedly found that multinational companies pay higher average compensation than do non-multinationals, even when controlling for observable company differences such as size and capital intensity. For a detailed discussion of the facts and interpretation of these performance differences, also see Howard Lewis III and J. David Richardson, "Why Global Commitment Really Matters!" (Peterson Institute for International Economics, October 2021), http://cup.columbia.edu/book/a/9780881322989; Council of Economic Advisers, "Economic Report of the President together with The Annual Report of the Council of Economic Advisers" (Washington, DC: Council of Economic Advisers, 2007), https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/ERP-2007/pdf/ERP-2007.pdf.
- 25. David Riker, "Export-Intensive Industries Pay More on Average: An Update," U.S. International Trade Commission, Office of Economic Research Note, No. 2015-04A, April 2015. https://www.usitc.gov/publications/332/ec201504a.pdf.
- 26. USTR, "Readout of Ambassador Katherine Tai's Virtual Meeting with Entertainment Union Executives," press release, August 23, 2021, https://ustr.gov/about-us/policy-offices/press-office/press-releases/2021/august/readout-ambassador-katherine-tais-virtual-meeting-entertainment-union-executives.
- Doug Palmer, "40 Million U.S. Jobs Tied to Intellectual Property Protection: Report," *Insurance Journal*, April 12, 2012, https://www.insurancejournal.com/news/national/2012/04/12/243057.htm.
- 28. Russell Ormiston, "An Analysis of Construction Spending in the Pharmaceutical and Biotech Industry, 2015-2020" (PILMA, June 2021), https://unionjobs.pilma.org/.
- 29. Paul H. Jensen and Elizabeth Webster, "Firm Size and the Use of Intellectual Property Rights," *Economic Record*, Volume 82, Issue 256 (2006), http://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/10.1111/j.1475-4932.2006.00292.x/full.
- European Union Intellectual Property Office (EUIPO), Impact of intellectual property rights intensive industries in the European Union (EUIPO, February 8, 2021), https://euipo.europa.eu/ohimportal/en/web/observatory/ip-contribution#ip-contribution\_3; Alex Baldwin, "EU-wide study shows strong link between IP and business success," World Intellectual Property Review (WIPR), February 8, 2021, https://www.worldipreview.com/news/eu-wide-study-shows-strong-link-between-ip-andbusiness-success-21020.
- 31. Jaci McDole and Stephen Ezell, "Ten Ways IP Has Enabled Innovations That Have Helped Sustain the World Through the Pandemic" (ITIF, April 29, 2021),

https://itif.org/publications/2021/04/29/ten-ways-ip-has-enabled-innovations-have-helped-sustain-world-through.

- 32. David Blackburn, Jeffrey A. Eisenach, and David Harrison Jr., "Impact of Digital Video Piracy on the U.S. Economy" (GIPC, June 2019), https://www.theglobalipcenter.com/wp-content/uploads/2019/06/Digital-Video-Piracy.pdf.
- 33. Bureau of Labor Statistics, "The Employment Situation," news release, https://www.bls.gov/news.release/pdf/empsit.pdf.
- Stephen Follows, "How many people work on a movie?" Stephen Follows: Film Data and Education, April 6, 2020, https://stephenfollows.com/how-many-people-work-on-a-movie/; Alan Zilberman, "So you want to be in pictures: jobs in video production," U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics: Beyond the Numbers, vol. 7, no. 4 (April 2018), https://www.bls.gov/opub/btn/volume-7/so-you-want-to-be-in-pictures.htm.
- 35. "Avengers: Endgame," on IMDB, accessed November 17, 2021, https://www.imdb.com/title/tt4154796/; "Avatar," on IMDB, accessed November 17, 2021, https://www.imdb.com/title/tt0499549/; Richard Whittaker, "*Fear the Walking Dead* Production Quits Austin for Georgia," *The Austin Chronicle*, November 11, 2021, https://www.austinchronicle.com/daily/screens/2021-11-11/fear-the-walking-deadproduction-quits-austin-for-georgia/.
- 36. Robert Stoner and Jéssica Dutra, "Copyright Industries in the U.S. Economy: The 2020 Report" (IIPA, December 2020), https://www.iipa.org/files/uploads/2020/12/2020-IIPA-Report-FINAL-web.pdf.
- In 2016, the U.S. Commerce Department's report "Intellectual Property and the U.S. Economy: 2016 Update" found that IP-intensive industries support at least 45 million U.S. jobs and contribute more than \$6 trillion, or 38.2 percent of U.S. GDP. Robert Rubinovitz, et al., "Intellectual Property and the U.S. Economy: 2016 Update" (Washington, DC: Economics and Statistics Administration and the U.S. Patent and Trademark Office, 2016),

https://www.uspto.gov/sites/default/files/documents/IPandtheUSEconomySept2016.pdf; "Occupational Employment Wages, May 2020: 27-0000 Arts, Design, Entertainment, Sports, and Media Occupations," from Bureau of Labor Statistics, accessed November 15, 2021, https://www.bls.gov/oes/2020/may/oes270000.htm.

- 38. SECRETS Act of 2021, S.2067, 117th Cong. (2021).
- 39. ITIF, "ITIF Welcomes the Introduction of the SECRETS Act That Bans the Import of Foreign Products Resulting From Stolen Trade Secrets," news release, June 15, 2021, https://itif.org/publications/2021/06/15/itif-welcomes-introduction-secrets-act-bans-import-foreign-products.